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Media release 
Wednesday 1 March 2023 

Hospital pharmacists support pholcodine recall 

The Society of Hospital Pharmacists of Australia (SHPA) has supported yesterday’s announcement by 

the Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) to recall pholcodine-containing medicines and remove 

them from the Australian Register of Therapeutic Goods (ARTG), as a regulatory decision that will 

improve patient safety and reduce medication-related harm. 

SHPA Chief Executive Kristin Michaels says, ‘Our specialist pharmacist members working in surgical 

wards and medication safety services have been keenly aware of the link between pholcodine-containing 

medicines and an increased risk of anaphylactic reactions to neuromuscular blocking agents (NMBA) 

which are essential to safely performing surgery. 

‘This specific issue has been known among clinicians for a number of years, with various journal articles 

publishing and discussing evidence, including in the Australian Prescriber. 

‘Ahead of the TGA’s decision, discussion by specialist pharmacists in SHPA’s Medication Safety and 

Surgery and Perioperative Medicine streams demonstrated that hospitals across Australia were already 

enacting their own measures to limit the use of pholcodine.’ 

The newly-established state-wide NSW Medicines Formulary published a communique late last year 

citing the risk of NMBA anaphylaxis from prior use of pholcodine-containing medicines as well as the 

limited evidence of pholcodine as an effective treatment for dry coughs.  

Around the same time, the European Medicines Agency (EMA) also recommended the withdrawal of all 

pholcodine-containing medicines from Europe. 

Ms Michaels says, ‘There are various alternatives to treat dry coughs and we support calls from the TGA 

and the Pharmacy Guild of Australia for patients to discuss these alternatives with their pharmacist. 

‘We also echo the TGA’s calls for patients to advise their doctors and pharmacists of any prior 

pholcodine use ahead of undergoing any anaesthesia, which surgery and perioperative hospital 

pharmacists aim to establish with patient’s medication histories in preparation for surgery.’ 

 

– ends – 

For more information contact: 

Jerry Yik, Head of Policy and Advocacy  

jyik@shpa.org.au |  0424 087 068 

About SHPA 

The Society of Hospital Pharmacists of Australia (SHPA) is the national, professional organisation for the 

6,100+ Hospital Pharmacists, and their Hospital Pharmacist Intern and Hospital Pharmacy Technician 

colleagues working across Australia’s health system, advocating for their pivotal role improving the safety and 
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quality of medicines use. Embedded in multidisciplinary medical teams and equipped with exceptional 

medicines management expertise, SHPA members are progressive advocates for clinical excellence, 

committed to evidence-based practice and passionate about patient care. 
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